	
	KIDDERMINSTER FOREIGN PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the Meeting of the Parish Council
held on Monday 18th April  2016 at 7.45pm at Trimpley Village Hall

	
	Present   Councillor C Grainger
                Councillor Mrs. L. Green

                Councillor Mr. G. Yarranton
                Councillor Mrs. C Gammond 
                Councillor Mr. J. Gammond              
	Councillor Mr. B. Phillips
Councillor Mr. R Jennings

1 member of the public was present.
Mrs E Whitehouse (Clerk)
PCSO Nathan Chater  

	1.
	Apologies for Absence – all present.  No apologies.

	2.
	DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST: Cllr. Mrs. C. Gammond declared an interest re the Village Hall, being committee member.  Cllr. Yarranton advised he was Vice Chairman of the District Council Planning committee, and as such reserved the right to change his opinion on planning matters should new information be submitted by Officers.  Cllr. Ben Phillips declared a disclosable pecuniary interest in relation to the Churchyard Grant.  Cllr Grainger declared an interest in any items relating to Riddings Brook.

	5.


	Approval of the Minutes The minutes of the Meeting of the Parish Council held on 21st March 2016 were approved and signed after some minor amendments to page numbers.

	6.
	District and County Councillor Reports inc. progress reports on other matters
Items reported for attention by District or County Council by Cllr. Yarranton and other items of matters arising..

· Election campaigning current taking place, and so District Council matters are quiet.
· Road cracks / subsidence in Hoarstone Lane
Reported and marked out for attention.  Councillors specifically asked that the County Council make investigations as to where the water was coming from, as it was felt that a spring may have changed course. 

· Drains – Low Habberley – also will be given attention.  

· Charging VA Sign & Batteries –Clerk had bought a new charger, but the VA sign was still not working.  With new batteries and a new charger, it was felt that the fault must lie with the sign itself, and would need to be returned for repair.  Clerk to investigate along with Cllr. B. Phillips.
· Fly Tipping - many incidents reported. The whole council felt that this was caused by the difficulty and cost in obtaining tipping licences, but this should be offset by the annual cost of over £30,000 for picking up litter.   Press cutting was tabled showing that a council in Derbyshire had caught a fly-tipper on camera which they had legally installed.  Cllr. Gordon Yarranton would make enquiries with the Legal Department at County Hall to see if this could be done in our county. 
· Blue Badges  - Cllr. Yarranton would report to the next meeting.  The Leader of CC agreed that it was difficult to apply for a blue badge, and also unnecessarily difficult to apply for a replacement.  If elderly people could not make an on-line application, then that creates a problem. Hard copies of application forms were left with the Clerk if anyone in the parish needed one.  
· Village Signs – Clerk read out an e-mail from David Hunter (County Council) saying that they would replace existing village signs if damaged or stolen, provided they were of standard design (which this parish’s were).  However, they would not bear the cost of entirely new signs, or signs of non-standard design.  In light of this, the Clerk had not included the signs on the Insurance cover, and had filed a copy of the relevant e-mail from David Hunter with the insurance policy.
· Blocked drains near Little Gains - This problem had been reported on the hub approximately 3 months ago, and Cllr. C. Gammond advised that she now noticed that it had been flagged as a drainage problem – and so no further progress had been made in 3 months. 
· Verge near Village Sign at Low Habberley – Despite the verge being eroded by dog walkers, it was decided to leave the sign where it was.  
· Farmers cutting hedges – Cllr. Yarranton made a plea for all local farmers to ensure they cleared up after themselves if cutting roadside hedges – which was not usually allowed at this time of year, but may be an item for the July newsletter.

	
	PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT CONTROL:
a) Previous planning applications 
15/0681 - : Retention of Actiflow Pilot Plant and associated infrastructure for a period of two years at SEVERN TRENT WATER TREATMENT PLAN, 1 EYMORE GREEN, TRIMPLEY, BEWDLEY, DY121PL
Awaiting decision  
16/0004 – Change of use – Sandy Lane Livery & Stables to dog training and dog day-care units.
Application withdrawn

16/0041/EIA – Construction of Powder Activated Carbon Dosing Unit and alterations to the Pump House at Trimpley Reservoir  by Severn Trent Water
Awaiting decision
16/0073 Sunnyside, Severn Meadow, Northwood Lane – Single Storey Side Extension

Approved
16/0145 – Severn Lodge, Severn Meadow, Northwood Lane – Extensions and alterations

Approved
b) New Applications considered

16/0157 – Honeybrook Lodge – Single Storey Rear Extension

Comment – “No objections and recommend approval”.
c) Compliance Issues /Appeals.
i)  Easter Cottage -          )  Both of these properties were being investigated by 
ii) Crundalls Cottage –    )  District Council Enforcement Officers.  Nothing new to report.
iii)Trimpley Green Farm – A report had been lodged that the barn conversions were not being built in accordance with the approved plans.  Planning Officers would visit and check. (Proposed garage now appears to have become part of the dwelling area.)  Nothing heard from the District Council
iv) Tree Felling at Park Attwood

 It was reported that there had been a lot of tree felling in the grounds of the former Park Attwood clinic, and some of the trees were very old  and  irreplaceable.  e.g. small leaved plane, etc.  Photographs were tabled and Cllr. Gammond stated she had managed to call out the District Council arboricultural officer, who had put TPOs on some of the remaining trees.  It was thought that this felling was being undertaken as pre-emptive to submission of a planning application to develop the site.
d) Matters relating to the Solar Park Development at Park Attwood Clinic

A letter had been received on this matter from Parliamentary Undersecretary of State and Minister for Local Growth, James Wharton MP, via Mark Garnier (Local MP).  This was discussed at length, as it appeared that the decision to consider the solar park as permitted development could have been handled differently by the District Council and Clerk was instructed to send a copy of the letter to the District Council and CALC for their comments.  It was also hoped to gain further press coverage of this matter.  Photographs were tabled which showed that the development was well advanced.

	8.
	Progress Reports / Correspondence, and other Outstanding Items

BT Cover – Mary Moors – Clerk had chased this up – but heard nothing. To follow up. 
Queen’s 90th Birthday Celebrations
Official Beacon for– 21st April – at Grey Green Farm being organised by Cllr. C. Grainger.  Councillors invited. 

Street party also being held in Crundalls Lane Sat. 11th June.  Late p.m.
Smartwater - roll out to households in the Parish – Clerk had arranged for Michael Simpson – Project Manager of “We don’t buy Crime” to come to the Annual Meeting on 16th May at 7.30pm to talk to Councillors about Smartwater, and possible funding from West Mercia Police. H

	9.
	Localism - Litter Picking – 
Clerk advised that she was still chasing the payment from the District Council for siting of the litter bin at the village hall.

	10.
	Newsletter – given out for distribution

	11.
	Lengthsman – 
Clerk had received signed contract to the Lengthsman, along with a copy of their Public Liability Insurance cover.  
Drain between Low Habberley and Ferndale – Cllr. Green asked if the Lengthsman could be requested to give this regular monthly attendance to ensure it is kept unblocked.

	12.


	Financial Reports .
a) Cheques signed :
Clerk’s PAYE - £60.60
Hitachi – SEC Battery Charger - £63.83
Zurich Insurance – £309.24
Worcestershire CALC – Subs - £461.42
Trevor Stanley – Internal Audit - £75

Holy Trinity Church – Grant towards Churchyard upkeep - £740

Upper Arley School – Grant towards transporting children to swimming/gymnastics - £250 

b) Presentation of Accounts for 2015-16 (receipts and payments)
Risk Assessment Statement

Asset Register (Clerk advised on alterations – and insurance cover)

Bank Reconciliation

The clerk had prepared and circulated to all councillors all of the above documents for consideration.  All of the above were unanimously approved by all present, and duly signed by the Chairman, as a true and fair record of this parish’s affairs for financial year ended 31/3/2016.
The clerk had also prepared the Annual Governance Statement and Accounting Statements for Annual Return to Auditors, inc. Variances reports and had presented
all the above documents to the Internal Auditor, Mr. Trevor Stanley.  Mr. Stanley had given an unqualified Internal Auditor’s report, and had checked all aspects of the Council including the above and checked bank statements and minutes.  His report was shared with councillors, and it was agreed that the Chairman should sign the Annual Governance statement as approved along with the variance reports.
It was noted that due to good financial management, the carry forward figures had increased from 2014/15.  Clerk had drawn this to the attention of Councillors and the Internal Auditor.  Previous external audit comment was that the healthy “carry forward” figure should be reduced if no specific purpose had been identified for such a high balance.   It was decided to minute that this had been reported to and considered by full council, but that the high reserves were down to prudent financial management, and that reserves were healthy to be able to react to changing requirements as and when needed in the parish.  The Clerk would now prepare notices to commence the period for the exercise of public rights in accordance with Accounts and Audit regulations 14 and 15.
c) Pensions Regulator

Clerk confirmed that the Council’s staging date had been notified as set for 1/5/2017.  Clerk had officially responded to the Pensions Regulator, and would ensure that all legal obligations were met.

	13.

	CALC Matters, County and District and Other Correspondence
A Right Royal Do – A outdoor party event marking Queen’s official birthday will be taking place on 12th June, Brintons Park, Kidderminster
Flag Flying Ceremony – 20th June – Town Hall – Clerk gave details, but no-one could attend.  

	14.
	Other Matters
Hollies Lane – Restricted By-Way usage by motorised vehicles
As no official sign had ever been erected, Clerk had made a laminated sign and with agreement of the council, would put it up at the end of Hollies Lane, showing no motorised vehicles allowed except for access.  

Request to the ROW Department was to be repeated to provide an official sign.

	
	Date of Next Meeting  –  16th May  at 7.30p.m. Annual Meeting of the Parish Council and address by Michael Simpson of West Mercia Police.
Apologies in advance were received from Cllrs. Ben Phillips, Chris Grainger and Carole Gammond for next meeting.

Meeting closed at 9.55p.m.
                                          Chairman  : _________________________________________ 



308
- 108 -

